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The Hon. Daniel Mookhey MLC 
Chair 
Public Works Committee 
NSW Legislative Council  
Parliament House  
Macquarie Street  
SYDNEY  NSW  2000 
 
Public.Works@parliament.nsw.gov.au 
 
https://www.parliament.nsw.gov.au/committees/inquiries/Pages/inquiry-
details.aspx?pk=2767#tab-submissions  
 

Dear Hon. Mookhey, 

St Cecilia’s Catholic Primary School- SUBMISSION TO NSW LEGISLATIVE 
COUNCIL INQUIRY INTO THE IMPACT OF THE WESTERN HARBOUR 
TUNNEL AND BEACHES LINK 

 

1 Introduction  

The Public Works Committee is inquiring into the impact of the Western Harbour 
Tunnel and Beaches Link. 

We are the representatives of the Advisory Committee at St Cecilia’s Catholic 
Primary School in Balgowlah. We note that the Catholic Schools Office for Broken 
Bay endorses this objection and will be working with us and St Kieran’s Catholic 
Primary School to ensure the issues identified are addressed. As well, the Parish of 
St Cecilia’s is also involved in this process and will continue to separately engage on 
the proposed tunnel. 

Our objective is to continue to ensure the safety, health and well−being of all St 
Cecilia’s school children. We have more than 270 children (aged between 4 and 12) 
and over 25 caring and committed staff who work at our school between the hours of 
7am and 6pm, Monday to Friday.  

Our school community is very concerned as to the negative direct and indirect 
impacts the construction and operation of the Beaches Link Project will impose on 
the School, its pupils and its staff. Members of our Committee have been involved in 
reviewing and writing submissions to the various stages of the design and planning 
process to date.    

 
The following Terms of Reference of the Inquiry are addressed in this submission:  
 

● (f) the consultation methods and effectiveness, both with affected 
communities and stakeholders, 
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● (k) the adequacy of processes for accessing and responding to noise, 
vibration and other impacts on residents, during construction and 
operationally, and 

● (l) the impact of the project on nearby public sites. 
 

2. Background  

The school is located on a small property bordered by Seaview Street, White Street 
and Wanganella Street, Balgowlah. It is 215 meters south-east of the proposed 
Balgowlah Golf Course Construction Site [BL10] and access road as outlined in the 
EIS. 

St Cecilia’s will be significantly adversely affected by the construction and operation 
of the Beaches Link.   
 
The expected adverse impacts cover both the short to long term construction and 
operational phases of the proposed works. Expected key impacts include:  
 

● Wind carrying pollution and dust during and post construction– 17% of our 
children suffer from asthma;  

● Noise from construction;  
● Loss of access to use Balgowlah Oval due to the unacceptable health and 

safety risks to which the children would be exposed;  
● 30+ trucks causing gridlock waiting in nearby roads causing traffic chaos; 
● Expected rat runs on the three streets that border the school refer to red 

arrows in Fig. 1 above which increases our safety concerns for the children; 
● No safe levels of exposure to dangerous air quality particulates stemming 

from the unfiltered ventilation stack located in the Balgowlah valley emanating 
from the tunnel and increased traffic, vehicles and congestion on the 
surrounding roads. 
 

Our concerns are intensified from review of the EIS due to: 

1. the extra additional lane added to in the modified link road design; 
2. the closure of the Sydney Road end of Maretimo Street junction; and 
3. diagrams of the ventilation stack indicating its location nearer to our school.    

3. Terms of reference f) the consultation methods and effectiveness, both 
with affected communities and stakeholders 

 

EIS public exhibition period- The EIS public exhibition period of 9 December 2020-
1 March 2021 largely coincided with the end of the school year in 2020, the summer 
school holidays, the two-week COVID lockdown of the Northern Beaches in 
December-January, and the beginning of the school year in 2021. During this time, 
our Advisory committee only met once on 24th February 2021. The public exhibition 
period did not allow parent volunteers time to scrutinise the EIS documents in 
detail.  We requested an extension to the submission period with other local schools 
from the Premier of NSW and the Minister for Transport to allow sufficient time to 
analyse the 12,000 page EIS in more detail, but that extension was not forthcoming 
before the closing date for submissions to the EIS. 
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First submission- Prior to the EIS public exhibition, we had written a submission 
(attached as appendix 1) to the first review process in August 2018 as a key 
sensitive receiver. It is extremely unsatisfactory that until the time of writing this letter 
to you, we have never received a response to this submission. We note the 
comments outlined in such submission remain current and unanswered.    

EIS Critical Omission- Despite being a key sensitive receiver, in the detail of the 
EIS the school was incorrectly characterised as solely a place of worship and not a 
school. We occupy a dual site with St Cecilia’s Catholic Church. We requested that 
assessment noise forecast impact calculations be updated to include the site as a 
school as well as inclusion as a receiver building for vibration intensive work due to 
our location being <200m from the construction site boundary. We attach our 
detailed EIS submission as appendix 2. 

 
 

Terms of reference (k) the adequacy of processes for accessing and 
responding to noise, vibration and other impacts on residents, during 
construction and operationally, and 
(l) the impact of the project on nearby public sites. 
 
We attach as responses to these terms of reference in the appendix; our original 
submissions which outline our continuing concerns as to the adequacy of the 
assessment processes as to impacts on our school and public sites.  
There are two documents:  
 
Appendix 1 “Submission regarding Project Update for the Beaches Link Tunnel 
(August 2018): which outlines our concerns with regards the construction phase 
namely; noise, dust and vibration impacts, loss of access to green space and traffic 
and road safety impacts and in the operational phase namely traffic management 
and pedestrian safety and air pollution and health concerns. 
 
Appendix 2 – “St Cecilia’s Catholic Primary School - Submission to Beaches Link 
Project Environmental Impact Statement (“EIS”)” : Objection; which outlines our 
proposed mitigation measures to these impacts and concerns with regards the 
construction phase namely; noise, dust and vibration impacts, loss of access to 
green space and traffic and road safety impacts and in the operational phase namely 
traffic management and pedestrian safety and air pollution and health concerns. 
 
It is important to note that as parent volunteers and school staff we are not in a 
position to quantify all of the potential impacts of the proposal on the school. We do 
not have the funds or professional expertise to ensure our objective of student safety 
and well-being will be met. Also, it is difficult to foresee all the adverse impacts a 
project of this nature will have. Therefore, we would kindly request that the NSW 
Government fund a Project Manager to represent the school’s interests and ensure 
that all mitigating measures are complied with to minimise impacts of the proposal on 
the school. We have also outlined mitigation measures for the impacts we can 
foresee but we expect other unknown issues to arise and would like the opportunity 
to request and negotiate additional measures. 
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Conclusion 

In summary, the St Cecilia’s Catholic school Advisory committee is grateful for the 
opportunity to ensure that the Parliamentary Committee is aware of our serious 
concerns about the impacts of the Western Harbour Tunnel and Beaches Link. 
 
We wish to ensure that the short- and long-term health (both physical and mental), 
amenity and continued high level of education for current and future students is not 
compromised owing to the construction and operation of the proposed Beaches Link 
Tunnel.  
 
Please contact us if you require any further information. 
 

 

Yours sincerely, 

 

 

 

Chris Bignold      Sonia Walsh 

St Cecilia’s Advisory Committee    St Cecilia’s Advisory 
Committee 

Chairman  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Fran Taylor 

Principal St Cecilia’s Balgowlah Catholic school 
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Appendix 1- Beaches Link Design Phase submission August 2018
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Appendix 2- St Cecilia’s Catholic Primary School - Submission to Beaches 
Link Project Environmental Impact Statement (“EIS”)” : Objection March 2021 
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